Contents lists available at ScienceDirect



Review





## journal homepage: www.elsevier.com/locate/brainresbull

# Vision in developmental disorders: Is there a dorsal stream deficit? $^{\star}$

## Emma J. Grinter\*, Murray T. Maybery, David R. Badcock

School of Psychology, University of Western Australia, 35 Stirling Highway, Crawley, Perth, Western Australia, 6008, Australia

#### ARTICLE INFO

Article history: Received 25 August 2009 Received in revised form 9 January 2010 Accepted 28 February 2010 Available online 6 March 2010

Keywords: Vision Dorsal stream Local and global processing Developmental disorders Dyslexia Autism Dyspraxia William's syndrome Fragile X syndrome

## ABSTRACT

The main aim of this review is to evaluate the proposal that several developmental disorders affecting vision share an impairment of the dorsal visual stream. First, the current definitions and common measurement approaches used to assess differences in both local and global functioning within the visual system are considered. Next, studies assessing local and global processing in the dorsal and ventral visual pathways are reviewed for five developmental conditions for which early to mid level visual abilities have been assessed: developmental dyslexia, autism spectrum disorders, developmental dyspraxia, Williams syndrome and Fragile X syndrome. The reviewed evidence is broadly consistent with the idea that the dorsal visual stream is affected in developmental disorders. However, the potential for a unique profile of visual abilities that distinguish some of the conditions is posited, given that for some of these disorders ventral stream deficits have also been found. We conclude with ideas regarding future directions for the study of visual perception in children with developmental disorders using psychophysical measures.

## Contents

1	Thoh		1/0
1.	The h		140
	1.1.	Structure of the visual system	148
	1.2.	Methodology used to assess visual functioning	149
		1.2.1. Early visual processing	149
		1.2.2. Global processing	149
		1.2.3. First- and second-order processing	150
2.	Visior	Vision in the developmental disorders	
	2.1.	Dyslexia	151
	2.2.	Autism spectrum disorders	152
	2.3.	Dyspraxia	153
	2.4.	William's syndrome	154
	2.5.	Fragile X syndrome (FXS)	154
3.	Evalu	lating the dorsal stream hypothesis of developmental disorders	155
	3.1.	Methodological considerations and future directions	156
	3.2.	Ventral stream stimuli	156
	3.3.	Contrast sensitivity as a measure of magnocellular functioning	156
	3.4.	Sample size and stimulus presentation methods	157
	3.5.	Variation in clinical samples	157
4.	Summary and conclusions		157
	Confl	lict of interest statement	157
References			157

\* This research was supported by NH&MRC Project Grant 403942 awarded to M.T. Maybery, D.R. Badcock, J.C. Badcock, and E. Pellicano.

<sup>\*</sup> Corresponding author. Tel.: +61 8 6488 2479; fax: +61 8 6488 1006. *E-mail address*: emmagrinter@graduate.uwa.edu.au (E.J. Grinter).

<sup>0361-9230/\$ -</sup> see front matter © 2010 Elsevier Inc. All rights reserved. doi:10.1016/j.brainresbull.2010.02.016

In 2003 Braddick et al. [23] suggested that the dorsal visual stream is vulnerable during development. Supporting this claim was a body of evidence indicating that a variety of developmental disorders show anomalies in the detection of motion coherence in a field of dots, a function attributed to processing within the dorsal visual pathway. Often this anomalous motion perception was associated with normal performance on tasks requiring detection of coherent structure in stationary patterns, a capability attributed to processing in the ventral stream of the cortical visual system. These authors therefore posited that abnormalities in dorsal stream functioning are characteristic of developmental disorders. This conclusion was based predominantly on the psychophysical studies that measured coherence thresholds for global motion as an index of dorsal-stream functioning. However, as will be explained below, there are multiple stages within both of these cortical pathways and it is unlikely that a single task could capture processing at every level of either stream. While studies assessing the ventral pathway in Williams syndrome were outlined by Braddick et al., fewer studies examining multiple levels within the dorsal or ventral visual streams had been conducted for the other developmental disorders included in their argument. Much research assessing the visual capabilities of different levels within both visual pathways for several developmental disorders has occurred since then, and there have been advances in the way the visual system is conceptualised and measured. Accordingly, it is now pertinent to re-evaluate whether it is the case that developmental disorders can be characterised by a general vulnerability in the dorsal visual stream

The aim of this review is to consider five developmental conditions for which early to mid level visual abilities have been investigated – developmental dyslexia, developmental dyspraxia, Williams syndrome, Fragile X syndrome, and autism spectrum disorders (ASDs) - to evaluate whether the pattern of performance on visual tasks is restricted to impairment in dorsal stream functioning. While there are studies of the anatomical development of the visual system (e.g. [100]), patterns of saccadic eye movements (e.g. [86]), and the involvement of the cerebellum (e.g. [158]), in visual perception (all of which involve the dorsal stream), the focus of this review is on psychophysical measurements of visual functioning in developmental disorders. The studies investigating visual functioning in this manner frequently use similar methods across different disorders. Therefore, following an update on recent theories regarding the pathways in the visual system and an outline of the visual paradigms most commonly used in investigations of early to mid level visual abilities, this review will summarise critical findings associated with each developmental disorder. We consider what contribution this research makes towards our understanding of these paediatric conditions in addition to evaluating whether performance on visual tasks is consistent with impairment in the dorsal stream. The advantage of considering the developmental disorders together is that we can evaluate whether this purported profile of anomalous dorsal stream processing is common to several disorders, or whether instead some of the conditions show certain visual anomalies not expressed in the other disorders.

#### 1. The human visual system

#### 1.1. Structure of the visual system

In the largest visual pathway in the primate visual system, information is transmitted from the retina to the lateral geniculate nucleus (LGN) and then on to the primary visual cortex (V1) via three distinct sub-pathways: the magnocellular (M), parvocellular (P) and koniocellular (K) streams<sup>1</sup> [33,113]. These sub-pathways account for the majority of the input to V1, although anatomical and physiological evidence shows other pathways containing fewer fibres exist [84]. The segregation of sub-pathways is very obvious within the LGN, which is composed of six prominent layers, the lower two consisting of large cell bodies known as the M (or magno) cells, and the upper four consisting of smaller cell bodies known as the P (or Parvo) cells, with the K (or Konio) cells interlaminar to each of these six main layers. These cells differ in their physiology as well as their anatomy [84,106].

The M cell population has relatively large receptive fields, is not systematically selective for colour, and has lower spatial resolution, higher temporal resolution and faster conduction speeds than the P cell population (although the populations do have considerable overlap on many of these dimensions; see [113,84]). The relative specialisation of function in the M and P cells led to the suggestion of specialised neural pathways [27,46,99]. In extra-striate cortical regions, the M cells provide the predominant input to the dorsal stream leading to the dorsolateral occipital cortex [105] and regions of the posterior parietal lobe [64]. This pathway responds well to rapidly changing stimuli such as flicker and motion [98,182]. Studies of primate physiology, lesions in humans and neuroimaging have identified an important role for the dorsal pathway in the processing of motion [38]. The P cells provide the predominant input to the ventral visual stream leading to inferotemporal areas of the temporal lobe [64]. This pathway is optimised for encoding information about shape and colour, and responds to slower moving or stationary stimuli [165]. Evidence from neuropsychology suggests the ventral stream is implicated in form perception [12]. Currently, it is understood that the idea that motion processing relies exclusively on the dorsal stream, and form processing relies exclusively on the ventral stream, is too simplistic [142] and that the cortical pathways show appreciable cross-talk [113,24,160].

Cortical projections from the visual pathways proceed in a hierarchical manner, from lower to higher cortical areas [20,107]. At the earliest stage of visual perception the neurons in the primary visual cortex (V1) extract information about the orientation, curvature, and spatial and temporal frequency of stimuli from small regions in the retinal image [48,79] (i.e. predominantly local processing). Higher visual areas combine the information from V1 to extract more global aspects of images. With respect to the ventral stream, it has been argued that V2 comprises an intermediate stage of angle processing by combining orientation information from filters in V1 [72], and by detecting implied and second-order contours [171]. V4 then encodes more complex object features than edge orientation, such as complex curved shapes [129]. Thus, V4 has been argued to have an important role in global form perception [180]. In the dorsal stream, direction sensitivity arises in V1 in primates [78], and the integration of information received from these cells, occurring in V3 and V5, results in preferential activation in response to fronto-parallel motion [25]. Higher up in the dorsal pathway, V6 cells are characterised by their preference for different types of pattern structures revealed only through large field motion such as rotation, and radial expansion or contraction of the retinal image [133,58]. Thus these areas have a central role in global motion perception.

While it was initially proposed that cortical projections proceed only in a feedforward manner, this idea has been revised following the discovery of an extensive network of feedforward and feedback

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> The koniocellular pathway is currently thought to be concerned primarily with blue-yellow colour perception [157] and to have slower conduction velocities and more diverse response properties than the M and P cell responses [33]. Since it has not been a focus in research on developmental disorders, the koniocellular pathway will not be considered further.

interconnections [166,183]. The fact that conduction is faster for the larger M cells than for the smaller P cells allows for multiple cortical interactions via feedback or (in instances of masking) by M activity interfering with slower P activity at various levels of the visual system ([28,71,179], but see [93]). Thus, a 'magnocellular speed advantage' has been reported in the primate [106] and human [87] literature. Several theories of visual processing have been proposed (see [183,31,91]) in which this magnocellular advantage allows for the possibility of information carried by the M cells modulating the response to the later arrival of information carried by the P cells. The magnocellular advantage is thought to be very important in normal vision as it involves the initiation of attention mechanisms in the parietal cortex, allowing for a fast and automatic initial global analysis of a visual scene [143].

It is the magnocellular pathway that feeds to the dorsal cortical stream that has been of particular interest to researchers investigating developmental disorders and that underlies Braddick et al.'s [23] dorsal stream vulnerability hypothesis. Specifically, it has been proposed that the larger M cells are more at risk early in the disease process than the P cells, since neurons with larger cell bodies and axon diameters are more susceptible to damage [135]. Additionally, magnocellular pathway loss might be more readily detected because there are far fewer M cells than P cells (approximately 80% of the retinal ganglion cell population is P cells, 8-10% M cells and 5-10% K cells [40]). Thus even if neurons were lost proportionally across all cell types, the sparser M cell system may demonstrate more readily detectable functional loss [112]. These factors are consistent with Braddick et al.'s [23] suggestion that measures of dorsal stream function may be more likely to show impairment or that the stream is "more vulnerable in development" (p. 1779) and therefore when a paediatric disorder is present, the likelihood of the magnocellular pathway exhibiting an abnormality may be increased, even if all cell types are affected. It is not yet clear whether this "magnocellular disadvantage" does indeed manifest across multiple developmental disorders. Therefore, investigating the evidence for dorsal stream impairment in these conditions forms the basis of the current review.

Much of the research investigating vision in the developmental disorders retains the conceptualisation of specialised but linked dorsal and ventral pathways, processing information hierarchically. Importantly, in order to determine the specificity of the purported magnocellular/dorsal pathway deficit in developmental disorders, the integrity of both the dorsal and ventral streams at both early and later visual processing stages must be assessed. In order to summarise the studies that have assessed functioning of this nature in the developmental disorders, we first describe a selection of ways in which different levels of both pathways are assessed psychophysically. This summary is by no means exhaustive. We focus on the methods most commonly used thus far to assess visual abilities in the developmental disorders. With respect to psychophysical studies, it is important to note that the whole visual pathway from retina to motor response is assessed. However, it is assumed that critical aspects of particular tasks are performed at specific points along the pathway and that failure on those aspects can identify the locus of a particular psychophysical effect [161]. Information gained from electrophysiological and imaging studies provides an important addendum to the psychophysical literature regarding physiological events or anatomical loci, and where relevant is included in this review.

### 1.2. Methodology used to assess visual functioning

#### 1.2.1. Early visual processing

As outlined above, there are a variety of functions performed by the neurons in V1, and it is impossible to measure all these functions simultaneously. Thus, the most common psychophysical methods determine the minimally detectable presence of one stimulus attribute at a time. Predominantly, it is a contrast threshold that has been measured. Research has determined that, when presented at appropriate temporal frequencies, gratings with very low spatial frequencies, well below the peak of the contrast sensitivity function, can be used to assess M cell functioning, whereas those well above the peak may be used to address P cell performance [92,147]. One reason for using extreme values is that the peak of the contrast sensitivity function varies with display size and mean luminance [85,110,111]. Contrast sensitivity tasks assessing the parvocellular system generally employ high spatial frequency gratings with a low temporal frequency, whereas tasks assessing the magnocellular system typically use low spatial frequency gratings, or Gaussian blobs, with a high temporal frequency. For grating stimuli turned on and off gradually, M cells give little or no response at any spatial frequency [85] whereas P cells respond at various intensities depending on the spatial frequency and contrast [74]. Thus, the spatial and temporal characteristics of stimuli assessing the contrast sensitivity of M and P cells must be chosen carefully.

In a typical population, infants' contrast sensitivity is poor compared to that of adults; newborns can see stripes only if the spatial frequency is less than 1 cycle per degree and at high contrast, whereas adults can see spatial frequencies almost 40 times that amount (see [108,109], for reviews). Contrast sensitivity improves during early development, but takes approximately 7 years to reach adult levels [55].

#### 1.2.2. Global processing

Global Dot Motion (GDM) stimuli provide a sensitive measure of dorsal stream capability [126] in that they assess global processing predominantly associated with areas V3a and V5 [25,29]. In one common form of GDM stimulus, a proportion of dots on a computer monitor move coherently and the remaining (noise) dots move in random directions at the same speed. Steps are taken to prevent observers detecting the signal motion direction by tracking the trajectory of a single dot. For instance, the lifetimes of single dots can be limited, with each disappearing dot replaced by a new dot at a different location [126], or the dot can continue throughout the lifetime of the display, but be assigned to signal or noise directions at random for each frame transition [53]. The ability to perceive global coherent motion therefore depends on successful detection and integration of local motion signals over both space and time [32,47,152]. The smallest proportion of dots that have to move coherently for the observer to perceive coherent global flow gives the threshold for coherent motion detection.

There are two ways in which global processing in the ventral stream has been assessed in the literature examining developmental disorders. The first presents a coherent form signal defined by short, high contrast line segments that are oriented according to a geometric rule (e.g. vertical, concentric), with all other line elements randomly oriented (see Fig. 1a). The smallest proportion of lines that have to be coherently oriented for the observer to discriminate a field containing the pattern from one that does not gives the threshold for coherent form detection. In V1, the response of orientation-tuned columns can be facilitated by long-range connections to other columns preferring the same orientations in adjacent parts of the visual field [101]. Recent investigations suggest that detectability of contours created by line segments can be enhanced in a similar way as that seen by the facilitation of long-range connections in V1 [59,96]. For this reason, global-form detection tasks that can be completed by detecting extended contours may well allow a grouping contribution from V1 and should therefore be avoided if the aim is to investigate global processing in V4. Instead, Glass patterns [63] provide a useful alternative as they specifically target high-level integrative processing in the ventral stream [180,163]. Glass patterns consist of randomly distributed



Fig. 1. (a) Example of a coherent line segment stimulus, taken from Milne et al. [118], and (b) example of a 100% coherent concentric Glass pattern.

dot dipoles, a proportion of which conform to a global structure, which is achieved by aligning the dots within pairs along contours of the desired global structure (such as concentric or parallel; see Fig. 1b). These stimuli minimise facilitation by long-range connections between orientation-tuned columns in V1 because random dispersion of the dot dipoles means there is no systematic alignment of any dot dipole with neighbouring dipoles, resulting in very few contours longer than a dot pair. The nature of the noise in the stimulus display (randomly oriented dipoles) means that longrange facilitation processes are less likely to link signal contours as selectively. In Glass patterns, an observer must combine the information from within multiple pairs of dots to perceive the overall structure.

With respect to global processing in typical populations, for the dorsal stream Gunn et al. [68] reported that motion coherence thresholds for a task where observers were required to locate a target strip in which the direction of motion was opposite to the rest of the display does not reach adult levels until approximately 10-11 years. Conversely, Parrish et al. [128] concluded that the perception of coherent global motion reaches adults levels at approximately 6 years. Parrish et al. [128] also reported that performance on motion-defined form tasks improved up until approximately age 7 years, whereas performance on texture-defined form tasks continued to improve up to the oldest age group they assessed (11-12 year olds), suggesting that global abilities in the ventral pathway develop later than those in the dorsal pathway. In other work on ventral stream global processing, Lewis et al. [94] reported that thresholds for parallel and concentric Glass patterns were immature at 6 years of age, but were adult-like by 9 years of age (see also Porporino et al. [134], for an example of global form processing developing until 8 years of age using a non-psychophysical stimulus). Thus, most forms of global processing appear to mature prior to adolescence.

## 1.2.3. First- and second-order processing

Our visual world contains both luminance- (first order) and contrast- (second order) defined information [145]. Separate mechanisms for processing first- and second-order stimuli, both stationary and moving, have been demonstrated (see [34] for a review). Frequently, first-order motion and form stimuli are luminance-modulated noise patterns created by adding grey-scale noise to sinusoidal luminance modulation (e.g. a vertical sinusoid for translational motion; see Fig. 2a). Second-order motion and form stimuli are often texture-modulated noise patterns produced by multiplying rather than summing modulating sine waves with the grey-scale noise (see Fig. 2b). Critically, mean luminance level varies across space for first-order stimuli, and is therefore detectable by linear spatial operators. Second-order stimuli vary in contrast and not local mean luminance and are therefore intended to be invisible to the linear spatial operators operating at the signal frequency, such as those found in early vision [8]. Bertone et al. [20,19] refer to these first- and second-order stimuli as 'simple' and 'complex' stimuli, respectively, since the first-order stimuli are purported to be processed by linearlysumming output of simple cells in V1, whereas additional neural processing is required before second-order stimuli are perceived, and this processing occurs further along in the visual streams [181].

However, it is unclear whether the dynamic stimuli such as those described by Bertone et al. [19] are able to differentiate cleanly between simple and complex processing. For the dynamic second-order stimuli, it is possible that an observer can select one bar within the image and track its direction across space (known as "attentive tracking") rather than integrate information across the multiple elements of the display [44]. Derrington et al. [44] reported that this is most likely to occur at or near the contrast threshold, and thus provides a third mechanism (over and above the first- and second-order systems) by which these stimuli may be perceived. If attentive tracking can be used to perceive second-order stimuli, this may subvert the ability of such tasks to assess dependence on integrative capabilities at more complex levels. While stimuli are available that avoid this potential problem (see [9,11,54] for examples of first- and second-order Glass pattern and GDM stimuli), these have not yet been applied to the study of developmental disorders.

In investigating typical development, Lewis et al. [95] reported that first- and second-order perception of static stimuli was equivalent for 5 year-old compared to adults. These findings are consistent with those of Bertone et al. [18] who also reported no age differences in thresholds for first- and second-order static stimuli. Ellemberg et al. [56] reported that for both first- and second-order motion stimuli, thresholds for 5 year olds were higher than those for adults, but this was more pronounced for the second-order than the first-order stimuli. Bertone et al. [18] found a similar pattern of results in their 5–6-year-old age group, but reported that second-order motion perception reached adult levels earlier (7–8 years) than first-order motion perception (9–10 years) when assessing older children. These findings suggest that first- and second-order processing of form stimuli appears to mature earlier than first- and second-order processing of motion stimuli.



Fig. 2. (a) Example of a static first-order stimulus, and (b) example of a static second-order stimulus, taken from Bertone et al. [20].

## 2. Vision in the developmental disorders

Braddick et al. [23] present a body of evidence suggesting that functioning within the ventral visual stream matures earlier than dorsal stream functioning. They suggest that the later development of the dorsal stream provides a greater opportunity for anomalous development to impair functioning within this pathway. Thus, when a developmental disorder is present, the dorsal stream may be more susceptible to impairment. They suggest that this vulnerability is not specific to one particular condition, but rather is characteristic of many developmental disorders. Accordingly, they postulate qualitatively similar impairments in the dorsal stream across these conditions. For the psychophysical tasks of interest in this review, some of the summaries above are consistent with the suggestion that the ventral visual pathway develops earlier than the dorsal stream in typical development, as evidenced by performance on first- and second-order static tasks reaching adult levels earlier than is the case for equivalent dynamic tasks [18,95]. However, the evidence reviewed suggests that for global processing tasks the distinction may be more equivocal, with some studies reporting adult-like performance at similar ages for GDM tasks [68] and Glass pattern tasks [94], and one study even reporting that sensitivity to global form develops later than sensitivity to coherent motion [128,65]. Thus, the assertion that dorsal stream functioning develops later than the ventral stream, making individuals with a developmental disorder more susceptible on tasks designed to assess the dorsal pathway, requires further assessment. However, the purpose of this section is to test more generally the claim that the dorsal stream is especially at risk in the presence of a developmental disorder by reviewing the literature for those conditions in which visual performance has been assessed using the psychophysical methods outlined above. For each disorder, we first consider how impairment in the dorsal stream may relate to the symptomatology of the condition, and then outline the results of studies that have examined visual abilities in those affected by the disorder.

## 2.1. Dyslexia

Developmental dyslexia is a specific disability in which individuals do not acquire proficient reading skills, despite sufficient cognitive abilities and education [175]. Because reading is primarily a visual task requiring the integration of information from successive fixations [10], it is possible that some of the reading difficulties seen in dyslexia are the result of anomalies in processing visual information. In particular, initial proposals suggested a role for the magnocellular system in reading that involved the suppression of the parvocellular system during saccades [26]. In light of more recent evidence suggesting that it is the magnocellular system rather than the parvocellular system that is the target of suppression during saccades [4], other hypotheses have been explored concerning the role of the magnocellular system in reading problems in dyslexia. For example, Vidyasagar [168] argued that, when reading, sequential scanning of individual letters during fixation periods is necessary for effective letter identification. Since the large receptive fields of the ventral stream areas involved in object recognition do not code well for location, feedback from the dorsal stream could feed the location of the letters of each word in a temporal sequence to the ventral stream [169,170]. According to Vidyasagar, when learning to read, this attentional gating has to be trained to move sequentially across lines of text. Purportedly, difficulties in this process can happen even with small lesions affecting the M cells in critical parts of the visual field, preventing effective attentional spotlighting over the letters during each fixation.

Much research has focused on determining whether dyslexic readers do indeed show impairment in the magnocellular pathway evidenced by reduced contrast sensitivity. This has already been the subject of an extensive review, and a detailed evaluation is beyond the scope of this paper; hence a brief summary is provided. In his review, Skottun [147] (see also [148,149]) reported that, of the 22 studies which investigated spatial contrast sensitivity in dyslexia, four found impairments at low spatial frequencies, suggesting a problem in M cell functioning (see also [155]), eleven studies found evidence of deficits of a nature incompatible with a deficiency in the magnocellular system, and seven studies were inconclusive (see also [178]). Similarly, of the seven studies investigating temporal contrast sensitivity, only two provided evidence consistent with an M cell deficit in dyslexia, while the other five were inconclusive. Skottun suggested that most of the research reviewed did not adequately distinguish between M and P cell functioning in that many studies did not involve spatial frequencies below the peak of the contrast sensitivity function. He thus concluded that further research needs to be conducted to establish whether the popular theory of a magnocellular deficit in dyslexia can be supported. However, contrast sensitivity is only one property of the neurons in V1. Not included in Skottun's review were those studies that demonstrate greater visible persistence at low spatial frequencies in individuals with dyslexia when compared to control groups [10,151,150], which has also been explained in terms of a magnocellular pathway deficit [104]. While the notion of a magnocellular deficit explaining the reading difficulties in dyslexia has been very popular, it appears that the evidence from measures of contrast sensitivity is currently unable to support the claim of a simple and consistent link between the two [147]. However, attempts have been made to explain why some studies find differences whereas others do not, based on subtle differences in task properties. For example, with respect to the attentional gating hypothesis, Vidyasagar [169,170] suggested that the small lesions purportedly affecting the M cells might not always be detectable with the usual tests of M cell functioning, which may explain why some investigators (e.g. [147,3]) do not agree that there is a specific M cell impairment in dyslexia. This issue may be compounded by the fact that a uniform definition of dyslexia has not been used when selecting participants [76].

Also not included in Skottun's review were studies investigating high-level processing in the dorsal stream. While there are reports of equivalent performance [164,173], the majority of studies indicate that children with dyslexia are less sensitive than age- and IQ-matched controls to coherent motion stimuli [151,159,35,70,130,137]. Finally, all studies assessing higher-level processing in the ventral stream have found intact abilities when comparing individuals with dyslexia to matched controls [164,173,70]. Both Hansen et al. [70] and White et al. [173] used line segment stimuli, whereas Tsermentseli et al. [164] used Glass pattern stimuli. These studies are in agreement despite using different methodologies and the concern (outlined above) regarding the ability of line segment stimuli to tap global processes. Thus, were it to be the case that a magnocellular deficit affects contrast sensitivity and global motion processing in dyslexia, it does not appear that the underlying causes impact on the ventral pathway.

Overall, given that the ventral stream appears to be intact at both the earlier and later stages of visual functioning in dyslexia, it would appear that any visual deficits in this condition have the potential to be restricted to the dorsal stream, consistent with Braddick et al.'s [23] dorsal stream vulnerability hypothesis. Given the varied and conflicting results on contrast sensitivity measures, it remains to be clarified as to whether the reasonably consistent impairments in global motion processing in dyslexia are accompanied by deficits at the earlier levels of the dorsal stream. Considering the properties of the cells in V1 other than contrast sensitivity (such as direction selectivity or speed of processing) will be important in making this distinction. It has also been argued that future research assessing visual abilities would be facilitated by adopting an agreed and consistent definition of the diagnostic criteria for dyslexia [76], and examination of the profiles of subgroups within this population [22].

#### 2.2. Autism spectrum disorders

Individuals with an ASD exhibit delays in language development, social and communication difficulties and repetitive, stereotypic behaviours and interests [2]. In this condition, anomalous visual abilities may impact on the perception of faces and body gestures essential for social communication (e.g. [45,132]). However, while not required for a diagnosis, it is the commonly reported motor functioning deficits in ASDs (see [140] for a review) that are most likely linked to specific difficulties in dorsal stream perception. The dorsal pathway has an important role in conveying information about the spatial relations between objects (see [120] for a review) and about their motion, and thus is purported to be involved in position coding and visually guided actions. Therefore, it is this pathway that is likely to be implicated in the abnormalities in co-ordination, gait, balance and posture that are frequently observed in children with an ASD. The potential for these anomalies to arise from visual deficits is highlighted by evidence that children with autism have a very weak postural reactivity to visually perceived environmental motion [62]. One possible explanation posited to account for these results was that children with autism have a deficit in the perception of motion and therefore experience less need to adjust their posture in response to environmental motion when compared to typically developing children. Thus, many studies have focused on determining whether children with

an ASD exhibit a specific motion processing deficit, consistent with dorsal stream impairment.

Several researchers have reported higher motion coherence thresholds in individuals with high functioning autism compared to matched control groups on GDM tasks ([164,116,131,153,154,41],<sup>2</sup> but see [42]).<sup>3</sup> As an alternative to GDM stimuli in assessing global motion processing, Vandenbroucke et al. [167] employed plaid stimuli that can be perceived as a coherently moving pattern when integrated or, alternatively, as two transparent gratings sliding over each other. The proportion of time the plaid was seen as coherent rather than sliding did not differ for an ASD group compared to ageor IQ-matched control groups, suggesting no evidence of impaired global motion perception in ASDs with this task. However, the transition between transparency and coherence in plaids is a gradual one and the decision point between one percept and the next is open to subjective interpretation. Thus, this can result in variability in responses which may mask any group differences that may exist.

With respect to lower-level dorsal stream functioning, several studies have reported intact flicker contrast sensitivity thresholds in individuals with high functioning autism when compared to age- and non-verbal IQ-matched controls [20,131,41]. This suggests that the visual difficulties experienced by individuals with autism are not a function of deficient M cell contrast sensitivity. Rather, the favoured interpretation has been that impaired global motion thresholds in the presence of intact flicker contrast sensitivity thresholds is indicative of impairment in global processing at the higher levels of the dorsal cortical stream [20,131].

Regarding lower-level ventral stream processing, Davis et al. [41] and Sanchez-Marin and Padilla-Medina [144] reported that ASD groups, relative to controls, had lower contrast sensitivity thresholds (or better performance) for the detection of high spatial frequency gratings. However, de Jonge et al. [42] found no significant difference in ability to perceive orientation between a group with ASD compared to an age- and IQ-matched control group for high spatial frequency gratings. When higher-level functioning in the ventral pathway has been assessed, individuals with an ASD have been found to exhibit comparable performance on coherence thresholds for global structure in line segment tasks when compared to matched control groups [154,21,118]. In contrast, impaired Glass pattern thresholds consistent with anomalous global processing in the ventral stream have been found in subgroups of individuals with autism, but not the whole mixed ASD samples, when compared to control groups [164,153].<sup>4</sup> Thus, while

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Davis et al. [41] administered two GDM tasks, the first requiring children to identify the direction of motion and the second requiring identification of whether two stimuli were moving in the same or different directions. Short and long presentationduration versions of these tasks were administered. Children with autism showed a deficit in identifying the direction of motion in the long presentation condition only.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> In this study, the ASD and control groups did not differ in motion coherence thresholds for a GDM task, however, the task had an unlimited stimulus presentation time, and the magnitude of the steps sizes was large (5%) compared to studies which have found a difference in coherence thresholds (e.g. [101,59]). These features may have limited the task's sensitivity to subtle differences between the two groups.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> Vandenbroucke et al. [167] recorded event-related potentials in response to figure-ground segregation of textured figures in order to examine the roles of feedforward, feedback and horizontal connections in visual processing in ASD. Horizontal connections are thought to play an important role in boundary detection and individuals with an ASD showed diminished cortical activity and had more difficulty on the figure-ground task that relied mainly on boundary detection. Vandenbroucke et al. therefore argued that deficient horizontal connections in low-level visual processing characterise ASDs. However, it is difficult to reconcile how impairment in early contour linkage, suggested by Vandenbroucke et al., in addition to impaired Glass pattern detection, can occur in the presence of intact perception in line segment tasks. Importantly, further study concerning the underpinnings of the line segment coherence task is required.

it appears that difficulties in higher-level global grouping in the dorsal cortical stream may be able to account for the elevated global motion thresholds in ASDs, it is currently unclear whether there is a comparable impairment in higher-level global processing in the ventral pathway. If it is the case that the contour detection tasks evoked by line segment stimuli can be processed by the cellular networks in V1 [101,59,96], then, with the exception of Vandenbroucke et al. [167], the results outlined above appear to be consistent with the notion that individuals with autism are unimpaired on tasks requiring lower level processing in the form pathway (with respect to both contour detection and contrast sensitivity), but exhibit difficulties on form tasks relying more heavily on higher-level integration, such as in detecting concentric Glass patterns.

Bertone et al. [19] assessed visual performance in ASDs with first- and second-order translating, radiating and rotating motion stimuli. The second-order stimuli are considered more 'complex' than the first-order stimuli as they require additional neural processing. No significant group differences in direction discrimination were found with first-order motion perception, but the autism group required higher modulation depths to discriminate the direction of motion for all second-order patterns, relative to an age-matched control group. To assess ventral stream processing, Bertone et al. [20] used first- and second-order form stimuli constructed in the same way as the motion stimuli in Bertone et al. [19]. Their autism group performed better than age-matched controls on the first-order form task (i.e. they required less modulation of contrast to determine whether a grating was horizontal or vertical), but the autism group performed more poorly than controls on the second-order form task. Bertone et al. [20] suggested that these results may reflect "atypical neural connectivity mediating the extraction of low-level orientation information within the visual processing hierarchy in autism" (p. 2436).

Other visually based abnormalities have also been demonstrated in individuals with autism in the form of superior performance in detecting embedded figures and in reproducing block designs relative to controls (see [67] for a review). Both these tasks require the ability to overcome the natural tendency to initially perceive the gestalt in order to focus on individual stimulus elements. In an attempt to account for both the strengths and weaknesses seen in ASDs, Weak Central Coherence theory was proposed [61]. Under this account, children with ASDs have difficulty combining local information to create a coherent global percept, a consequence of which can be their superior performance on tasks that require attention to details. The central tenets of Weak Central Coherence theory are consistent with Bertone et al.'s [20] suggestion that individuals with an ASD have difficulty processing complex information that requires the integration of information from multiple cortical regions. The findings within the dorsal visual stream in ASDs are also consistent with these hypotheses in that low-level processing appears to be intact, whereas individuals affected by these disorders display reduced sensitivity in global processing. Taken together these findings do not support an impairment specific to the dorsal visual system, but instead suggest a profile of visual performance characterised by difficulties in integrating information at the higher levels of both visual pathways.

To summarise, it does not appear that Braddick et al.'s [23] suggestion of impairment that is specific to the dorsal stream is characteristic of ASDs. Because sub-cortical dorsal stream processing remains intact in this population, it seems that any impairment in dorsal stream functioning in individuals with ASDs is restricted to the global level. While there is also some evidence of anomalous global processing in the ventral stream in autism, a comprehensive understanding of the capabilities of the ventral stream at both local and global stages in autism remains elusive.

#### 2.3. Dyspraxia

Clumsiness, lack of coordination and poor balance are some of the most noticeable features of developmental dyspraxia [122]. Visual information has an important role in the planning and execution of coordinated movements [82], and thus it is possible that visual perceptual deficits also play an important role in dyspraxia. Many of the developmental milestones that children with dyspraxia struggle with, like catching a ball, jumping or tying shoelaces, are linked to visual perceptual deficits such as reduced gain in pursuit eye movements [90]. However, it is difficult to account for the visuo-motor deficits seen in dyspraxia without reference to the dorsal visual stream, given its role in conveying information about the spatial relations between objects and about their motion (see discussion in ASDs section above). Thus it is possible that impaired transmission of visual information, particularly within the dorsal stream, is implicated in the lack of co-ordination, poor balance and poor visuo-motor task performance seen in dyspraxia. Such deficits would be expected to affect visual processes that require the coding of information about the spatial positions of objects relative to the observer [120].

In an attempt to establish whether children with dyspraxia do demonstrate a disruption to the dorsal visual system, O'Brien et al. [127] measured thresholds on a GDM task, and compared them to thresholds on a line-segment contour detection task. Children with dyspraxia were impaired in the ability to detect coherent line-segment structure, but global motion processing ability was unaffected compared to an age and verbal mentalage matched control group. In another study, Sigmundsson et al. [146] applied the same GDM and coherent line segment measures as were employed by Hansen et al. [70] to test whether impaired visual function is characteristic of children with motor impairments. In contrast to O'Brien et al. [127], Sigmundsson et al.'s 'dyspraxic' group was not formally diagnosed; instead, it comprised the extreme 25% of scorers on the Movement ABC [73] test attending a regular classroom. Sigmundsson et al. [146] reported that developmental clumsiness was associated with difficulties in the detection of both global visual motion and the coherent organisation of static line segments.

While O'Brien et al. [127] suggested that the discrepancy in their results for tasks assessing the two visual pathways indicates that children with dyspraxia have a specific deficit in global processing in the ventral pathway, Sigmundsson et al. [146] clearly provide conflicting evidence. Of relevance here is the argument advanced earlier that the coherent line stimuli used in these two studies are likely to also assess visual abilities associated with the earlier stages in the ventral cortical pathway in addition to tapping global form processing mechanisms. The data from the two studies using these tasks to assess visual processing in dyspraxia indicate impairment at some level in the ventral stream, but given the possibility that processing in V1 may contribute to contour detection, the precise locus of the impairment remains unclear. Glass patterns would assist in clarifying this issue, since, as noted earlier, they more specifically target high-level integrative processing in the ventral stream. Furthermore, O'Brien et al. [127] matched their samples for chronological age and verbal mental age, and excluded any child with a comorbid diagnosis. Sigmundsson et al. [146], on the other hand, did not take IQ into account apart from noting that no child had any reported history of learning or reading disability. The failure to match samples may have impacted on the differences reported in the Sigmundsson et al. study.

A global motion processing deficit, when not associated with a deficit in early visual processing, signifies disruption to the visual processes in the later stages of the dorsal stream, and could be particularly central to the symptomatology of dyspraxia given the role the dorsal pathway plays in visually guided movement

154

[52,172,174]. However, both O'Brien et al. [127] and Sigmundsson et al. [146] used only translational motion to assess global motion perception. Translational motion can be encoded in V1 but is globally grouped in MT/V3a [1], whereas expansion/contraction and concentric motion are thought to be processed in MST [9,52,49,123]. Directly relevant to dyspraxia is that the optic flow that results from either self-movement or the movement of large objects near the observer is captured by expansion/contraction GDM stimuli. These critical global motion capabilities are yet to be assessed in individuals with dyspraxia. If, in clarifying the conflicting findings presented by O'Brien et al. [127] and Sigmundsson et al. [146], future research is unable to identify a global motion processing deficit for dyspraxia, this may suggest that a non-visual deficit is central to the symptomatology of this disorder, perhaps one arising from parieto-motor or cerebellar dysfunction [127]. Alternatively, if a dorsal stream deficit is found, the research must be able to additionally account for the ventral stream difficulties established in the current papers. Whether the dorsal stream is indirectly affecting the visual attention capabilities of the ventral pathway is still to be determined. Assessment of lower-level capabilities would provide important additional information regarding the integrity of both visual pathways in dyspraxia, particularly in identifying whether any GDM deficit arises as a result of impaired early input to the dorsal stream.

Therefore, to summarise, the assessment of visual capabilities in dyspraxia is currently incomplete. Two studies have focused on global processing in both visual streams. In assessing the ventral stream, both studies used stimuli that potentially rely on local processing rather than global grouping in this pathway. Regardless, the deficits reported suggest an anomaly in ventral visual stream processing in dyspraxia. Precisely what this means for our understanding of the condition is unclear, since Sigmundsson et al. [146] also reported impairment in global motion processing for their 'clumsy' group. Thus, impairment extending to the dorsal stream may also be implicated in difficulties in the coordination of space-based movements. Importantly, Sigmundsson et al. [146] introduced the possibility of studying a non-clinical sample with similar characteristics to dyspraxia to inform our understanding of the condition proper. Finally, assessing the perception of global motion for expanding and contracting stimuli would be beneficial since these capabilities are most directly related to movement, but they are yet to be studied in the dyspraxia population. Thus, it is yet to be clearly established whether deficits in the dorsal stream are present, consistent with Braddick et al.'s [23] hypothesis, and actually contribute to the poor visuo-motor processing seen in dyspraxia.

### 2.4. William's syndrome

Individuals with William's syndrome (WS; a congenital deficit resulting from a deletion on chromosome 7q11.23) experience difficulties in spatial cognition as well as delayed language and motor development [15,114]. Visuo-spatial ability [15] and motor function [75] are particularly affected in William's syndrome and neurobiological studies demonstrate atypical function and structure in posterior parietal, posterior thalamic (encompassing the pulvinar region, which provides direct input to the visual streams and MT; see [57] for a review) and cerebellar regions that are important in performing space-based actions [123,121,139]. Thus, it has been hypothesised that the visuo-spatial impairments in WS stem from developmental problems within the dorsal visual pathway [50]. Even though functional imaging [57,51] and post-mortem [77] studies have supported this hypothesis, there are relatively few psychophysical studies measuring the capabilities of the two visual streams in WS.

Nakamura et al. [125] outlined a case study in which a boy with WS demonstrated global motion perception thresholds similar to those reported in the literature for typically developing individuals. Reiss et al. [138] examined three different types of motion processing ability in WS. They used biological motion detection (animations of "lights" or dots attached to the joints of the body displayed in brief video sequences [83]), GDM stimuli and a 2-D form-from-motion task (discriminating which panel contained moving elements that formed a rectangular shape within a noise background). Individuals with WS performed at normal levels on both the biological motion and GDM tasks but had elevated thresholds on the form-from-motion task. In addition to GDM and coherent line segment tasks, Atkinson et al. [5] assessed performance on a visuo-spatial manipulation task expected to tap additional functioning subserved by the dorsal stream [119]. The task involved posting a card into a slot of variable orientation. Children with WS were less accurate on this task than controls, and demonstrated anomalies in posting behaviour not seen in any controls. In addition, the children with WS had higher GDM thresholds, but intact thresholds on the line segment task, compared to typically developing individuals. In further work, Atkinson et al. [7] again administered GDM and coherent line segment tasks, but this time to a larger group of WS children. When comparing their performance on these tasks to the age equivalent performance of typically developing children, Atkinson et al. [7] found a subgroup of WS children who were distinguished only in exhibiting high global motion thresholds, and an additional subgroup of WS children who demonstrated high thresholds for both global motion and line segment coherence. Given that similar patterns of performance are often seen in younger typically developing children, the authors posited that the difficulties seen in WS may be the result of immaturity in the visuo-spatial processing system that is more predominant in the dorsal stream. Later, Atkinson et al. [6] followed these initial studies by examining global motion and form sensitivity in adults with WS to clarify whether motion processing difficulties are a transient developmental feature or a persistent aspect of cerebral organisation in WS. The WS adults exhibited higher thresholds in both the global motion and the coherent line segment tasks when compared to matched controls. There was substantial variability within the WS group, with performance outside the normal range not being a feature of every WS individual.

The studies assessing global motion perception in WS provide a reasonably coherent profile of impaired GDM perception in this population, consistent with both the symptoms of impaired spatial abilities, and with the outcomes of imaging and post-mortem research concerning the dorsal stream in this condition. Regardless, it would appear that visual anomalies in WS are not restricted to the dorsal stream, as proposed by Braddick et al. [23]. While Atkinson et al. [7,6] report a greater deficit on GDM tasks than on line segment coherence tasks, a proportion of individuals with WS still displayed decreased sensitivity to coherence on the ventral stream task. It will be important for future research to determine whether the dorsal stream impairment stems from earlier stages of this visual pathway, and how it impacts, if at all, on ventral-stream functioning. A complete assessment of the local and global properties of the ventral stream, being mindful of the concerns raised above with respect to the line segment stimuli, in addition to an assessment of the local properties of the dorsal stream in WS, will assist in clarifying some of these issues.

#### 2.5. Fragile X syndrome (FXS)

Fragile X syndrome (a disorder arising as a result of a trinucleotide repeat in the FMR-1 gene) is associated with weaknesses in attentional control [124], linguistic processing [16] and visuo-spatial cognition [36,37]. Decreases in the FMR1 protein product

result in neurons in the visual cortex having immature dendritic spines [81,80]. Kogan et al. [88,89] hypothesised that the impaired performance on visuo-motor tasks characterising the FXS phenotype may be the result of the magnocellular neurons being more susceptible to the loss of FMR1 protein.

In the first of two studies, Kogan et al. [88] evaluated the possibility of a perceptual dorsal stream deficit resulting from neurobiological changes in FXS by comparing individuals with FXS to both chronological age and mental age matched control groups on a variety of visual tasks. Global dorsal-stream processing was evaluated using a GDM task identical to that used by Atkinson et al. [5] and Spencer et al. [154], which required identifying the side of the screen containing a strip of dots moving coherently in a translational pattern. Sensitivity to coherent form was assessed using line segment stimuli that contained a target of concentrically aligned segments on one side. The functioning of the M and P cells was assessed using flicker contrast sensitivity tasks, whereby low and high spatial frequency stimuli, respectively, were modulated at both low and high temporal frequencies. The FXS patients had reduced sensitivity to global motion, but equivalent sensitivity to form stimuli, relative to both control groups. The individuals with FXS also showed significantly reduced M cell contrast sensitivity when compared to the chronological age matched group, but differed significantly from the mental age matched group only for low spatial frequency stimuli modulated at a high temporal frequency. The three groups displayed no significant differences in P cell contrast sensitivity. In their second study, Kogan et al. [88] examined performance on first- and second-order dynamic and static stimuli (as described by [19,20]). The FXS group had elevated contrast thresholds on both first- and second-order motion stimuli. for direction discrimination, when compared to chronological agematched controls and controls matched for developmental age. The FXS group had significantly higher contrast thresholds on the firstorder static stimuli, for orientation discrimination, when compared to the age-matched controls, but not relative to the developmentalmatched controls. In addition, the FXS group was less sensitive to second-order static orientation stimuli when contrasted with both comparison groups.

Kogan et al. [89] state that their results reflect a "clear pervasive impairment of motion perception in FXS" (p. 1638). This is consistent with Braddick et al.'s [23] notion of a general dorsal stream impairment arising in the presence of a developmental disorder, particularly given that both local and global processing within this pathway have been assessed using multiple techniques. However, this conjecture requires further examination considering that less than half of Kogan et al.'s [88] participants were able to complete the first- and second-order dynamic tasks. Alternatively, Kogan et al. [88] also posit that the form processing deficit seen clearly for only second-order stimuli is evidence of "a generalised cortical dysfunction in integrative mechanisms of early visual input regardless of its source" (p. 1638). It is possible that visuo-motor performance in this population may be related to impaired dorsal stream functioning as a result of the effects of decreases in the FMR1 protein as suggested by Kogan et al. However, it is critical that we keep in mind that the aforementioned studies have demonstrated a correlation between impaired dorsal stream functioning and losses in the FMR1 protein, but the genetic abnormality may not be the cause, given that other developmental disorders also demonstrate impaired dorsal stream processing without this particular genetic anomaly having been identified.

## 3. Evaluating the dorsal stream hypothesis of developmental disorders

Braddick et al. [23] argued that deficits in global motion processing in developmental disorders, specifically WS, dyslexia, autism and hemiplegic children, provide evidence for "an early vulnerability in the motion processing system of a very basic nature" (p. 1779). Consistent with this notion, each of the five developmental disorders considered above has a specific symptom profile that can potentially be related to impairments in dorsal stream functioning. However, while the physiological properties of the M cells may result in them being more at risk for damage during development, the results of the present review suggest that, in some instances at least, the problem in developmental disorders is not at the lower, M cell level but rather occurs further along in the dorsal stream. For instance, contrast sensitivity of M cells appears to be unaffected in ASDs ([20,131] although other properties of the M cells, such as speed of processing are yet to be assessed), whereas perception of GDM is impaired [164,116,131,153]. Similarly, the results from studies assessing M-cell contrast sensitivity in dyslexia are inconclusive [147], whereas studies investigating visible persistence provide more evidence for an M-cell deficit in this condition [10,151]. Additionally, there is a reasonably consistent pattern of impaired performance on tasks assessing integrative motion processing in the dorsal stream in dyslexia [159,35,130]. If impairment was to be found at the M cell level in any of the developmental disorders, then subsequent difficulties in global motion processing may be expected to arise as a result of flow-on effects from the earlier level. However, when global motion impairments occur without a corresponding deficit in M cell capabilities (provided all the capabilities have been assessed), then explanations other than a specific dorsal stream deficit must be considered. In ASDs for example, it has been suggested that while the early stages of cortical visual processing can extract local information adequately, difficulty is experienced when local information is accumulated in higher cortical visual areas to form a global percept [20,131]. While further research needs to be conducted concerning this pattern in the ventral visual stream, it is clear that this interpretation offers the possibility of ASDs exhibiting a profile that can be distinguished from dorsal stream impairment alone.

This review also suggests that it is still too early to decisively state that dyspraxia and WS have visual impairments arising from difficulties in the magnocellular pathway. The symptoms of dyspraxia suggest an important role of the dorsal stream; however the results of studies assessing GDM perception in this disorder are inconclusive. The lower levels of the dorsal stream, as well as sensitivity to expanding and contracting global motion, remain to be assessed for dyspraxia. Similarly, in WS, while GDM perception appears to be impaired [5,6], no study has evaluated whether the inputs from lower levels are also affected. However, the findings from dyslexia and FXS are more congruent with the dorsal stream impairment hypothesis [23]. Functioning in the ventral stream appears to be intact in these conditions, and while further work needs to be done to clarify the results at the lower levels of the dorsal stream in dyslexia, impairment is evident in the dorsal pathway in both dyslexia and FXS.

Some caution is warranted in that the conclusions of this review are based on comparisons of data across studies of the disorders investigated individually. While mostly the same methodology and test environments have been used, not all experimental factors have been controlled, which may have introduced some variability in results, necessitating a degree of assumption when comparing outcomes across studies. However, there are robust studies that have assessed two target groups simultaneously (e.g. ASD and dyslexia [164,13]) and have reported patterns of results consistent with the conclusions we draw in this review article.

Importantly, what this review highlights is that, while the dorsal stream does appear to be affected in some way in each of these disorders, there is the potential for the identification of unique patterns of abilities across the different levels of the visual pathways in some of the disorders. If a unique profile of visual ability could be established for any of the disorders, these tasks might allow for the earlier recognition of such disorders when screening for problems early in childhood. However, while the research reviewed suggests promising possibilities (in particular, see Bertone et al. [20,17] for an attempt to characterise specific perceptual signatures as potential tools for dissociating condition-specific aetiology in ASD and FXS), unique profiles of visual processing for the developmental disorders are yet to be identified.

#### 3.1. Methodological considerations and future directions

The summaries above highlight how information from a specialised area, vision research, can be applied to clinical populations to advance understanding of the symptoms and neurology central to these disorders (see also [66] for an example in schizophrenia). Psychophysical measurement is a useful way of assessing brain functioning in relation to vision because the processes invoked by such tasks are generally quite well understood relative to other cognitive processes, both functionally and neuroanatomically. Psvchophysics allows us to see how local and global processing manifests in visual abilities, and thus may act as an indication of how specific cortical areas process information. However, as highlighted by the summary of recent developments in conceptualising the visual system hierarchy, it is important that clinical researchers incorporate the latest understanding of the processes assessed by certain tasks into the designs of their studies to ensure maximum progress. Therefore, the aim of the following sections is to briefly consider the methodological limitations of some of the studies considered above, and make suggestions for future research in this regard.

#### 3.2. Ventral stream stimuli

The need to accommodate recent developments in our understanding of the visual system is particularly noticeable with respect to the line segment tasks designed to assess ventral stream functioning. The evidence regarding whether the identification of contours can be achieved by the neurons at stages earlier than V4 [101,59] is of particular significance. Future research may consider employing radial frequency (RF) patterns [177] as an alternative to coherent line segment tasks. RF patterns are closed contour shapes created by deforming a circle (see Fig. 3). The deformation is produced by sinusoidally varying the radius as a function of polar angle, and the number of cycles of modulation corresponds to the RF number. For RF patterns of high frequency, such as the RF24 pattern on the right of Fig. 3, performance for discriminating the whole shape from a circle is better than when only part of the closed shape is deformed [102], but only by an amount that can be explained by probability summation of the detection of independent local features. In contrast, there is evidence that curvature

and position information is pooled along the entire circumference of the pattern for stimuli of low radial frequency, such as the RF3 pattern in the middle of Fig. 3 [102,13,14], consistent with global signal integration in shapes with up to about eight cycles of modulation [177,102]. Given that sensitivity to global versions of these shapes cannot be explained by local cues such as contour orientation or local curvature, RF patterns are ideal stimuli to examine local and global processing within the ventral visual stream, however, there is currently no equivalent stimuli that assesses the dorsal stream in a similar manner to the RF patterns. This is an important consideration, because if functionality in the ventral and dorsal visual streams is to be compared, the two streams should ideally be assessed using stimuli that have similar processing requirements at both the early and late levels in each pathway. While Glass patterns and GDM stimuli achieve this requirement at the later, global processing stages in the ventral and dorsal streams respectively, no study to date has compared performance on these global tasks with performance at the earlier, local processing stages. One way to do this may be to create stimuli designed to assess using dipole orientation discrimination and dipole motion direction discrimination. One advantage of the dynamic and static first- and second-order stimuli employed by Bertone et al. in atypical and typical populations [19,20,18] is that, despite the shortcomings outlined above, they represent the only paradigm that attempts to control for processing requirements while assessing different levels in the two processing streams.

## 3.3. Contrast sensitivity as a measure of magnocellular functioning

With respect to the dorsal stream, if M cells are adversely affected in developmental disorders, it is possible that measures of contrast sensitivity may not reveal these differences. Any impairment may become more apparent further along the dorsal stream, perhaps as a result of limited inputs for summation of movement direction information. The research summarised in the section on the human visual system above points to the need for future research to consider other properties of V1 that rely on input from M cells, such as the precision of direction coding [69,97], in addition to contrast sensitivity.

Additionally, as noted above, if any developmental disorder affects the M and P cells in similar proportions, less impairment might be observed with P cell functioning than for M cell functioning, given the relatively greater number of residual P cells [40,39]. This leaves open the possibility of impairment in P cells as well as in M cells, but where the former is not as apparent as the latter. The expression of a P cell impairment may depend on the number of P cells required to perform a task properly. An impairment that impacts both the M and P cells and flows through to affect higher levels of the dorsal and ventral streams respectively may



Fig. 3. Examples of (a) a circle (b) an RF3 stimulus and (c) an RF24 stimulus.

explain why the perception of global form along with the perception of global motion appear to be disrupted in dyspraxia and WS. Currently, P cell functioning in these two disorders has not been assessed, and it is unclear whether the deficits on the coherent line segment task reflect difficulties in local or global form processing.

## 3.4. Sample size and stimulus presentation methods

One key difference between vision research using experienced. neurotypical observers and research with children with developmental disorders concerns the reliability of the data collected. Vision research frequently uses designs in which smaller numbers of observers are assessed on many repetitions of the same stimuli. In contrast, and common to much clinical research, developmental researchers typically use larger samples with fewer trial repetitions. This is practical in that it reduces the amount of time one particular child is required to maintain attention on the task. The desire to use less time-consuming procedures means that staircase methods are often chosen. However, these methods can be susceptible to mistakes or inattentiveness early on in the staircase [141,156], thus affecting the capacity of the procedure to provide a reliable threshold estimate [162,176]. While there are more time consuming staircase methods that minimise this problem [60], they are not commonly employed. The method of constant stimuli is more robust in that it enables the entire psychometric function to be assessed, and while it also takes longer than staircase methods, it may ensure more reliable estimates of the individual's threshold, since the specific values tested later in the sequence are not dependent on early responses, and thus an attentional lapse affects only the specific trial on which it occurs. Within the literature cited above, only Bertone et al. [19,20], Kogan et al. [88], and Nakamura et al. [125] report using the method of constant stimuli. Additionally, while developmental studies may aim to have larger sample sizes to compensate for the fewer repetitions at each level of the psychometric function for individual observers, many studies do not obtain that larger sample size, so the generalizability of the results is unclear (e.g. [19,41,144,43] all used a sample size of 12 or less). Limited sample size can be particularly problematic in disorders where subtyping may be pertinent (e.g. dyslexia, [76]) and also where variability in the phenotype is common (e.g. in WS and ASDs). The reporting of effect sizes in the literature would assist in addressing this concern.

#### 3.5. Variation in clinical samples

One other important issue concerns the fact that not all children within a clinical group may show atypical functioning with reference to a control sample. For example, Ramus [136] noted that 37 out of 128 children with dyslexia across seven different studies displayed elevated thresholds in tasks assessing dorsal stream functioning. Milne et al. [118,117] reported that not all children with autism showed elevated global motion thresholds, but rather that the difference in central tendency between the clinical and control groups reflected a skewed distribution in the group with autism (see also [7,141]). This suggests that researchers may be better advised to select those participants who show reliable performance differences to typical observers and investigate these individuals in detail. It is, of course, clear that if only a small proportion of participants show the differences then those visual performance factors are unlikely to be central to the developmental disorder. The reason why some children with developmental disorders show differences in visual perception compared to typically developing controls remains to be established. However, the variation within clinical groups does appear to indicate that such abnormalities might not have a causal role in these disorders, but rather may be an indication of wider neurological atypicalilties. It will be important for future research to consider the distributions of scores from the psychophysical tasks for the clinical groups. Perhaps differences within clinical groups on psychophysical task performance could relate to symptom severity, so it may be useful for future studies to collect data on symptomatology along with psychophysical data. Additionally, as briefly noted earlier, performance on the visual tasks covered in this review typically does not reached adult levels until the middle primary school years. Whether an impairment identified for a disorder represents a developmental delay or an enduring deficit then becomes an issue. This issue is informed by the use of developmental age-matched controls as well as chronological age-matched controls, and also by the assessment of adult samples. An ideal approach is to assess large samples varying in age that then enable the comparison of developmental functions for individuals with the disorder and those of typical development [30].

## 4. Summary and conclusions

To conclude, the application of psychophysical research methods to evaluate vision in developmental disorders offers the possibility of rigorously investigating the functional capabilities of specific brain regions in a manner that adds to what can be revealed through imaging and electrophysiological recording. Overall, the research has often been consistent with the hypothesis that the dorsal stream is particularly susceptible to damage during development [23,103] (see [112] for alternative possibilities), with individuals with developmental disorders exhibiting difficulty in visual tasks assessing this stream. However, several studies report ventral stream abnormalities, either in conjunction with dorsal stream impairment, or in isolation. Whether ventral stream abnormalities occur as the result of abnormal input from the dorsal stream or whether they can be impacted differentially is still to be determined. Advances in conceptualising the visual streams, the interconnectedness of the two, and the role they play in directing visual attention, in conjunction with more sophisticated and accurate methods of assessing visual functioning in developmental disorders, should assist with the resolution of some of these issues in the future. Overall, it seems that ASD is the most promising condition for demonstrating a unique profile of visual functioning that extends beyond the original "dorsal stream impairment" hypothesis of developmental disorders. In particular, impairment in developmental dyslexia and FXS appears to be restricted to the dorsal stream, and the assessment of the two pathways in developmental dyspraxia and WS is incomplete, whereas individuals with ASD appear to have difficulties in global grouping in the later stages of the dorsal visual stream. It will be important to clarify whether this difficulty in global processing extends to the ventral pathway in order to further elucidate the nature of any neurological deficit, as indicated by visual processing atypicalilties, associated with the disorder.

## **Conflict of interest statement**

The authors declare that they have no competing financial interests.

#### References

- K. Amano, M. Edwards, D.R. Badcock, S. Nishida, Adaptive pooling of visual motion signals by the human visual system revealed with a novel multielement stimulus, Journal of Vision 9 (2009) 1–25.
- [2] American Psychiatric Association, Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders (DSM-IV-TR, 4th ed. text revision), APA, Arlington, VA, 2000.
- [3] S. Amitay, G. Ben-Yehudah, K. Banai, M. Ahissar, Disabled readers suffer from visual and auditory impairments but not from a specific magnocellular deficit, Brain: A Journal of Neurology 125 (2002) 2272–2284.

- [4] S. Anand, B. Bridgeman, Chromatic and luminance cues about motion during fixation and saccadic eye movements, Investigative Ophthalmology and Vision Science 36 (Supplement) (1995) 356.
- [5] J. Atkinson, J. King, O. Braddick, L. Nokes, S. Anker, F. Braddick, A specific deficit of dorsal stream function in Williams' syndrome, Neuroreport 8 (1997) 1919–1922.
- [6] J. Atkinson, O. Braddick, F.E. Rose, Y.M. Searcy, J. Wattam-Bell, U. Bellugi, Dorsal stream motion processing deficits persist into adulthood in Williams syndrome, Neuropsychologia 44 (2005) 828–833.
- [7] J. Atkinson, O. Braddick, S. Anker, W. Curran, R. Andrew, J. Wattam-Bell, F. Braddick, Neurobiological models of visuospatial cognition in children with Williams syndrome: measures of dorsal stream and frontal function, Developmental Neuropsychology 23 (2003) 139–172.
- [8] D.R. Badcock, A.M. Derrington, Detecting the displacement of periodic patterns, Vision Research 25 (1985) 1253-1258.
- [9] D.R. Badcock, S.K. Khuu, Independent first- and second-order motion energy analyses of optic flow, Psychological Research 65 (2001) 50–56.
- [10] D.R. Badcock, W.J. Lovegrove, The effects of contrast, stimulus duration, and spatial frequency on visible persistence in normal and specifically disabled readers, Journal of Experimental Psychology: Human Perception and Performance 7 (1981) 495–505.
- [11] D.R Badcock, C.W. Clifford, S.K. Khuu, Interactions between luminance and contrast signals in global form detection, Vision Research 45 (2005) 881–889.
- [12] L.L. Beason-Held, K.P. Purpura, J.W. Van Meter, N.P. Azari, D.J. Mangot, L.M. Optican, M.J. Mentis, G.E. Alexander, C.L. Grady, B. Horwitz, S.I. Rapoport, M.B. Schapiro, PET reveals occipitotemporal pathway activation during elementary form perception in humans, Visual Neuroscience 15 (1998) 503–510.
- [13] J. Bell, D.R. Badcock, Luminance and contrast cues are integrated in global shape detection with contours, Vision Research 48 (2008) 2336–2344.
- [14] J. Bell, D.R. Badcock, H. Wilson, F. Wilkinson, Detection of shape in radial frequency contours: independence of local and global form information, Vision Research 47 (2007) 1518–1522.
- [15] U. Bellugi, L. Lichtenberger, W. Jones, Z. Lai, M. St George, The neurocognitive profile of William's syndrome: a complex pattern of strengths and weaknesses, Journal of Cognitive Neuroscience 12 (2000) 7–29.
- [16] R.C. Belser, V. Sudhalter, Conversational characteristics of children with fragile X syndrome: repetitive speech, American Journal of Mental Retardation 106 (2001) 28–38.
- [17] A. Bertone, J. Faubert, Demonstrations of decreased sensitivity to complex motion information not enough to propose an Autism-specific neural eitiology, Journal of Autism & Developmental Disorders 36 (2006) 55-64.
- [18] A. Bertone, J. Hanck, K.M. Cornish, J. Faubert, Development of static and dynamic perception for luminance-defined and texture-defined information, Neuroreport 19 (2008) 225–228.
- [19] A. Bertone, L. Mottron, P. Jelenic, J. Faubert, Motion perception in autism: a "complex issue", Journal of Cognitive Neuroscience 15 (2003) 218–225.
- [20] A. Bertone, L. Mottron, P. Jelenic, J. Faubert, Enhanced and diminished visuospatial information processing in autism depends on stimulus complexity, Brain 128 (2005) 2430–2441.
- [21] R. Blake, L.M. Turner, M.J. Smoski, S.L. Pozdol, W. Stone, Visual recognition of biological motion impaired in children with autism, Psychological Science 14 (2003) 151–157.
- [22] E. Borsting, W.H. Ridder, K. Dudeck, C. Kelley, L. Matsui, J. Motoyama, The presence of a magnocellular defect depends on the type of dyslexia, Vision Research 36 (1996) 1047–1053.
- [23] O. Braddick, J. Atkinson, J. Wattam-Bell, Normal and anomalous development of visual motion processing: motion coherence and 'dorsal-stream vulnerability', Neuropsychologia 41 (2003) 1769–1784.
- [24] O. Braddick, J. O'Brien, J. Wattam-Bell, J. Atkinson, R. Turner, Form and motion coherence activate independent, but not dorsal/ventral segregated networks in the human brain, Current Biology 10 (2000) 731–734.
- [25] O. Braddick, J. O'Brien, J. Wattam-Bell, J. Atkinson, T. Hartley, R. Turner, Brain areas sensitive to coherent visual motion, Perception 30 (2001) 61–72.
- [26] B.G. Breitmeyer, The roles of sustained (P) and transient (M) channels in reading and reading disability, in: S.F. Wright, R. Groner (Eds.), Facets of Dyslexia and Its Remediation, Elsevier, Amsterdam, 1993, pp. 13–31.
- [27] B.G. Breitmeyer, L. Ganz, Implications of sustained and transient channels for theories of visual pattern masking, saccadic supression, and information processing, Psychological Review 83 (1976) 1–36.
- [28] B.G. Breitmeyer, D.M. Levi, R.S. Harwerth, Flicker masking in spatial vision, Vision Research 21 (1981) 1377–1385.
- [29] K.H. Britten, The middle temporal area: motion processing and like to perception, in: L.M. Chapula, J.S. Werner (Eds.), The Visual Neurosciences, Bradford, London, 2004, pp. 1203–1216.
- [30] J. Brock, C. Jarrold, E.K. Farran, G. Laws, D.M. Riby, Do children with Williams syndrome really have good vocabulary knowledge? Methods for comparing cognitive and linguistic abilities in developmental disorders, Clinical Linguistics and Phonetics 21 (2007) 673–688.
- [31] J. Bullier, Integrated model of visual processing, Brain Research Reviews 36 (2001) 96–107.
- [32] D.C. Burr, M.C. Morrone, L.M. Vaina, Large receptive fields for optic flow detection in humans, Vision Research 38 (1998) 1731–1743.
- [33] V.A. Casagrande, F. Yazar, K.D. Jones, Y. Ding, The morphology of the koniocellular axon pathway in the macaque monkey, Cerebral Cortex 17 (2007) 2334–2345.

- [34] C.W. Clifford, L.M. Vaina, A computational model of selective deficits in first and second-order motion processing, Vision Research 39 (1999) 113–130.
- [35] P. Cornelissen, A. Richardson, A. Mason, S. Fowler, J. Stein, Contrast sensitivity and coherent motion detection measured at photopic luminance levels in dyslexics and controls, Vision Research 35 (1995) 1483–1494.
- [36] K. Cornish, F. Munir, G. Cross, The nature of the spatial deficit in young females with fragile-X syndrome: a neuropsychological and molecular perspective, Neuropsychologia 36 (1998) 1239–1246.
- [37] K. Cornish, F. Munir, G. Cross, Spatial cognition in males with fragile-X syndrome: evidence for a neuropsychological phenotype, Cortex 35 (1999) 263–271.
- [38] J. Culham, S. He, S. Dukelow, F. Verstraten, Visual motion and the human brain: what has neuroimaging told us? Acta Psychologia 107 (2001) 69–94.
- [39] D.M. Dacey, Morphology of a small-field bistratified ganglion cell type in the macaque and human retina, Vision Neuroscience 10 (1993) 1081–1098.
- [40] D.M. Dacey, M.R. Petersen, Dendritic field size and morphology of midget and parasol ganglion cells of the human retina, Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 89 (1992) 9666–9670.
- [41] R.A.O. Davis, M.A. Bockbrader, R.R. Murphy, W.P. Hetrick, B.F. O'Donnell, Subjective perceptual distortions and visual dysfunction in children with autism, Journal of Autism & Developmental Disorders 36 (2006) 199–210.
- [42] M.V. de Jonge, C. Kemner, M. de Haan, J.E. Coppens, T.J.T.P. van den Berg, H. van Engeland, Visual information processing in high-functioning individuals with autism spectrum disorders and their parents, Neuropsychology 21 (2007) 65–73.
- [43] M.M. Del Viva, R. Igliozzi, R. Tancredi, D. Brizzolara, Spatial and motion integration in children with autism, Vision Research 46 (2006) 1242–1252.
- [44] A.M. Derrington, H. Allen, L. Delicato, Visual mechanisms of motion analysis and motion perception, Annual Review of Psychology 55 (2004) 181–205.
- [45] C. Deruelle, C. Rondan, B. Gepner, C. Tardif, Spatial frequency and face processing in children with autism and Asperger's syndrome, Journal of Autism & Developmental Disorders 34 (2004) 199–210.
- [46] E.A. DeYoe, D.C. Van Essen, Concurrent processing streams in monkey visual cortex, Trends in Neurosciences 11 (1988) 219–226.
- [47] E. Dickinson, C. Broderick, D.R. Badcock, Attentional selection optimised global visual processing, Journal of Vision 9 (2009) 1–8.
- [48] A. Dobbins, S. Zucker, M. Cynader, Endstopped neurons in the visual cortex as a substrate for calculating curvature, Nature 329 (1987) 438–441.
- [49] C.J. Duffy, R.H. Wurtz, Sensitivity of MST neurons to optic flow stimuli. I. A continuum of response selectivity to large-field stimuli, Journal of Neurophysiology 65 (1991) 1329–1345.
- [50] M.A. Eckert, A.M. Galaburda, D.L. Mills, U. Bellugi, J. Korenberg, A.L. Reis, The neurobiology of Williams syndrome: cascading influences of visual system impairment? Cellular and Molecular Life Sciences 63 (2006) 1867–1875.
- [51] M.A. Eckert, D. Hu, S. Eliez, U. Bellugi, A. Galaburda, J. Korenberg, D. Mills, A.L. Reiss, Evidence for superior parietal impairment in Williams syndrome, Neurology 64 (2005) 152–153.
- [52] M. Edwards, D.R. Badcock, Asymmetries in the sensitivity to motion in depth: a centripetal bias, Perception 22 (1993) 1013–1023.
- [53] M. Edwards, D. Badcock, Global motion perception: interaction of the on and off pathways, Vision Research 34 (1994) 2849–2858.
- [54] M. Edwards, D. Badcock, Global motion perception: no interaction between the first- and second-order motion pathways, Vision Research 35 (1995) 2589–2602.
- [55] D. Ellemberg, T.L. Lewis, C.H. Liu, D. Maurer, Development of spatial and temporal vision during childhood, Vision Research 39 (1999) 2325–2333.
- [56] D. Ellemberg, T.L. Lewis, M. Dirks, D. Maurer, T. Ledgeway, J.P. Guillemot, F. Lepore, Putting order into the development of sensitivity to global motion, Vision Research 44 (2004) 2403–2411.
- [57] J.M. Ellerman, J.D. Siegal, J.P. Strupp, T.J. Enbner, K. Ugurbil, Activation of visuomotor sustems during visually guided movements: a functional MRI study, Journal of Magnetic Resonance 131 (1998) 272–285.
- [58] P. Fattori, S. Pitzalis, C. Galletti, The cortical visual area V6 in macaque and human brains, Journal of Physiology-Paris 103 (2009) 88–97.
- [59] D.J. Field, A. Hayes, Contour integration and lateral connections of V1 neurons, in: L.M. Chalupa, J.S. Werner (Eds.), The Visual Neurosciences, MIT Press, London, 2004, pp. 1069–1079.
- [60] J.M. Findlay, Estimates on probability functions: a more virulent PEST, Perception & Psychophysics 23 (1978) 181–185.
- [61] U. Frith, Autism: Explaining the Enigma, Basil Blackwell Ltd., Oxford, 1989. [62] B. Gepner, D. Mestre, G. Masson, S. de Schonen, Postural effects of motion
- vision in young autistic children, Neuroreport 6 (1995) 1211–1214.
- [63] L. Glass, Moire effect from random dots, Nature 223 (1969) 578-580.
- [64] M.A. Goodale, D.A. Westwood, An evolving view of duplex vision: separate but interacting cortical pathways for perception and action, Current Opinion in Neurobiology 14 (2004) 203–211.
- [65] G.E. Gordon, D.L. McCullough, A VEP investigation of parallel visual pathway development in primary school age children, Documenta Ophthalmologica 99 (1999) 1–10.
- [66] M.F. Green, P.D. Butler, Y. Chen, M.A. Geyer, S. Silverstein, J.K. Wynn, J.H. Yoon, V. Zemon, Perception measurement in clinical trials of schizophrenia: promising paradigms from CNTRICS, Schizophrenia Bulletin 35 (2009) 163–181.
- [67] E.J. Grinter, P.L. Van Beek, M. Maybery, D.R. Badcock, Visuospatial analysis and self-rated autistic-like traits, Journal of Autism & Developmental Disorders 39 (2009) 670–677.

- [68] A. Gunn, E. Cory, J. Atkinson, O. Braddick, J. Wattam-Bell, A. Guzzetta, et al., Dorsal and ventral stream sensitvity in normal developmental hemiplegia, Cognitive Neuroscience and Neuropsychology 13 (2002) 843–847.
- [69] M. Gur, I. Kagan, D.M. Snodderly, Orientation and direction selectivity of neurons in V1 of alert monkeys: functional relationships and laminar distributions, Cerebral Cortex 15 (2005) 1207–1221.
- [70] P.C. Hansen, J.F. Stein, S.R. Orde, J.L. Winter, J.B. Talcott, Are dyslexics' visual deficits limited to measures of dorsal stream function? Neuroreport 12 (2001) 1527–1530.
- [71] R.S. Harwerth, D.M. Levi, Reaction time as a measure of suprathreshold grating detection, Vision Research 18 (1978) 1579–1586.
- [72] J. Hedge, D.C. Van Essen, Selectivity for complex shapes in primate visual area V2, Journal of Neuroscience 20 (2000) RC61.
- [73] S.E. Henderson, D. Sugden, The Movement Assessment Battery for Children, The Psychological Corporation, Kent, UK, 1992.
- [74] T.P. Hicks, B.B. Lee, T.R. Vidyasagar, The responses of cells in macaque lateral geniculate nucleus to sinsoidal gratings, Journal of Physiology 337 (1983) 183–200.
- [75] D.R. Hocking, J.L. Bradshaw, N.J. Rinehart, Fronto-parietal and cerebellar contributions to motor dysfunction in Williams syndrome: a review and future directions, Neuroscience & Biobehavioral Reviews 32 (2008) 497–507.
- [76] J.H. Hogben, A plea for purity, Australian Journal of Psychology 48 (1996) 172–177.
- [77] D.P. Holinger, G.F. Sherman, D. McMenamin, U. Bellugi, A. Galaburda, Postmortem neuronal measures in area 7 of the parietal lobe in Williams syndrome, in: Society for Neuroscience Annual Meeting, 2002, pp. 402.4.
- [78] D.H. Hubel, Exploration of the primary visual cortex, 1955–1978, Nature 299 (1982) 515–524.
- [79] D.H. Hubel, T.N. Wiesel, Receptive fields and functional architecture of monkey striate cortex, Journal of Physiology 195 (1968) 215–243.
- [80] S.A. Irwin, B. Patel, M. Idupulapati, J.B. Harris, R.A. Crisostomo, B.P. Larsen, et al., Abnormal dendritic spine characteristics in the temporal and visual cortices of patients with fragile-X syndrome: a quantitative examination, American Journal of Medical Genetics 98 (2001) 161–197.
- [81] S.A. Irwin, M. Idupulapati, M.E. Gilbert, J.B. Harris, A.B. Chakravarti, E.J. Rogers, et al., Dendritic spine and dendritic field characteristics of layer V pyrimidal neurons in the visual cortex of fragile-X knockout mice, American Journal of Medical Genetics 111 (2002) 140–146.
- [82] M. Jeannerod, Reaching and grasping: parallel specifications of visuomotor channels, in: H. Heuer, S.W. Kelle (Eds.), Handbook of Perception and Action: Motor Skills, Academic Press, New York, 1996.
- [83] G. Johansson, Visual perception of biological motion and a model for its analysis, Perception and Psychophysics 14 (1973) 201–211.
- [84] E. Kaplan, The M, P & K pathways of the primate visual system, in: L.M. Chalupa, S.S. Werner (Eds.), The Visual Neurosciences, MIT Press, Cambridge, MA, 2004, pp. 481–493.
- [85] D.H. Kelly, C.A. Burbeck, Critical problems in spatial vision, Critical Reviews in Biomedical Engineering 10 (1984) 125–177.
- [86] C. Kemner, M.N. Verbaten, J.M. Cuperus, G. Camfferman, H. van Engeland, Abnormal saccadic eye movements in autistic children, Journal of Autism and Developmental Disorders 28 (1998) 61–67.
- [87] A. Klistorner, D.P. Crewther, S.G. Crewther, Separate magnocellular and parvocellular contributions from temporal analysis of the multifocal VEP, Vision Research 37 (1997) 2161–2169.
- [88] C.S. Kogan, A. Bertone, K. Cornish, I. Boutet, V.M. Der Kaloustian, E. Andermann, J. Faubert, A. Chaudhuri, Integrative cortical dysfunction and pervasive motion perception deficit in fragile X syndrome, Neurology 63 (2004) 1634–1639.
- [89] C.S. Kogan, I. Boutet, K. Cornish, S. Zangenehpour, K.T. Mullen, J.J.A. Holden, V.M. Der Kaloustian, E. Andermann, A. Chaudhuri, Differential impact of the FMR1 gene on visual processing in fragile X syndrome, Brain 127 (2004) 591–601.
- [90] T. Langaas, M. Mon-Williams, J.P. Wann, E. Pascal, C. Thompson, Eye movements, prematurity and developmental co-ordination disorder, Vision Research 38 (1998) 1817–1826.
- [91] R. Laycock, S.G. Crewther, D.P. Crewther, A role for the 'magnocellular advantage' in visual impairments in neurodevelopmental and psychiatric disorders, Neuroscience and Biobehavioural Reviews 31 (2007) 363–376.
- [92] G.E. Legge, Sustained and transient mechanisms in human vision: temporal and spatial properties, Vision Research 18 (1978) 69–81.
- [93] P. Lennie, Roles of M and P pathways, in: R. Shapley, D.M. Lam (Eds.), Contrast Sensitivity, MIT Press, Cambridge, MA, 1993.
- [94] T.L. Lewis, D. Ellemberg, D. Maurer, M. Dirks, F. Wilkinson, H.R. Wilson, A window on the normal development of sensitivity to global form in Glass patterns, Perception 33 (2004) 409–418.
- [95] T.L. Lewis, A. Kingdon, D. Ellemberg, D. Maurer, Orientation discrimination in 5-year-olds and adults tested with luminance-modulated and contrastmodulated gratings, Journal of Vision 7 (2007) 1–11.
- [96] W. Li, C.D. Gilbert, Global contour saliency and local colinear interactions, Journal of Neurophysiology 88 (2002) 2846–2856.
- [97] M.S. Livingstone, D.H. Hubel, Anatomy and physiology of a color system in the primate visual cortex, Journal of Neuroscience 4 (1984) 309–356.
- [98] M.S. Livingstone, D.H. Hubel, Psychophysical evidence for separate channels for the perception of form, color, movement, and depth, Journal of Neuroscience 7 (1987) 3416–3468.

- [99] M.S Livingstone, D.H. Hubel, Segregation of form, color, movement, and depth: anatomy, physiology, and perception, Science 240 (1988) 740–749.
- [100] M.S. Livingstone, G.D. Rosen, F.W. Drislane, A. Galaburda, Physiological and anatomical evidence for a magnocellular defect in developmental dyslexia, Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 88 (1991) 7943–7947.
- [101] G. Loffler, Perception of contours and shapes: low and intermediate stage mechanisms, Vision Research 48 (2008) 2106–2127.
- [102] G. Loffler, H. Wilson, F. Wilkinson, Local and global contributions to shape discrimination, Vision Research 43 (2003) 519–530.
- [103] W. Lovegrove, Weakness in the transient visual system: a causal factor in dyslexia? Annals of the New York Academy of Sciences 682 (1993) 57–69.
- [104] W.J. Lovegrove, F. Martin, W. Slaghuis, A theoretical and experimental case for a visual deficit in specific reading disability, Cognitive Neuropsychology 3 (1986) 225–267.
- [105] J.H.R. Maunsell, Physiological evidence for two visual subsystems, in: L.M. Vaina (Ed.), Matters of Intelligence, Reidel, Dordrecht, Netherlands, 1987, pp. 59–87.
- [106] J.H.R. Maunsell, G.M. Ghose, J.A. Assad, C.J. McAdams, C.E. Boudreau, B.D. Noerager, Visual response latencies of magnocellular and parvoceulluar LGN neurons in macaque monkeys, Visual Neuroscience 16 (1999) 1–14.
- [107] J. Maunsell, W.T. Newsome, Visual processing in monkey extrastriate cortex, Annual Review of Neuroscience 10 (1987) 363–401.
- [108] D. Maurer, T.L. Lewis, Visual acuity and spatial contrast sensitivity: normal development and underlying mechanisms, in: C. Nelson, M. Luciana (Eds.), Handbook of Developmental Cognitive Neuroscience, MIT Press, Cambridge, MA, 2001, pp. 237–250.
- [109] D. Maurer, T.L. Lewis, Visual acuity: the role of visual input in inducing postnatal change, Clinical Neuroscience Research 1 (2001) 239–247.
- [110] J.J. McCann, J.A. Hall, Effects of average-luminance surrounds on the visibility of sine-wave gratings, Journal of the Optical Society of America 70 (1980) 212–219.
- [111] J.J. McCann, R.L. Savoy, J.A. Hall, Visibility of low-frequency sine-wave targets: dependence on number of cycles and surround parameters, Vision Research 18 (1978) 891–894.
- [112] A. McKendrick, D.R. Badcock, W.H. Morgan, Psychophysical measurement of neural adaptation abnormalities in magnocellular and parvocellular pathways in glaucoma, Investigative Ophthalmology and Visual Science 45 (2004) 1846–1853.
- [113] W.H. Merigan, J.H.R. Maunsell, How parallel are the primate visual pathways? Annual Review of Neuroscience 16 (1993) 369-402.
- [114] C.B. Mervis, B.F. Robinson, J. Bertrand, C.A. Morris, B.P. Klein-Tasman, S.C. Armstrong, The Williams syndrome cognitive profile, Brain and Cognition 44 (2000) 604–628.
- [116] E. Milne, J. Swettenham, P. Hansen, R. Campbell, H. Jeffries, K. Plaisted, High motion coherence thresholds in children with autism, Journal of Child Psychology and Psychiatry 43 (2002) 255–263.
- [117] E. Milne, J. Swettenham, P. Hansen, R. Campbell, H. Jeffries, K. Plaisted, High motion coherence thresholds in children with autism, Journal of Child Psychology and Psychiatry and Allied Disciplines 43 (2002) 255–263.
- [118] E. Milne, S. White, R. Campbell, J. Swettenham, P. Hansen, F. Ramus, Motion and form coherence detection in autism: relationships to motor control and 2:4 digit ratio, Journal of Autism & Developmental Disorders 36 (2006) 225–237.
- [119] A.D. Milner, M.A. Goodale, The Visual Brain in Action, Oxford University Press, Oxford, 1995.
- [120] A.D. Milner, M.A. Goodale, Two visual systems re-viewed, Neuropsychologia 46 (2008) 774–785.
- [121] D. Mobbs, A.S. Garrett, V. Menon, F. Rose, U. Bellugi, A.L. Reiss, Anomalous brain activation during face and gaze processing in Williams syndrome, Neurology 62 (2004) 2070–2076.
- [122] M. Motohide, I. Möbs, Developmental dyspraxia and developmental coordination disorder, Neuropsychology Review 5 (1995) 245–268.
- [123] J.A. Movshon, Visual processing of moving images, in: M. Weston-Smith, H.B. Barlow, C. Blakemore (Eds.), Images and Understanding, Cambridge University Press, New York, 1990.
- [124] F. Munir, K. Cornish, J. Wilding, A neuropsychological profile of attention deficits in young males with fragile X syndrome, Neuropsychologia 38 (2000) 1261–1270.
- [125] M. Nakamura, Y. Kanekoe, T. Watanabe, R. Kakigi, Visual information processing in Williams Syndrome: intact motion detection accompanied by typical visuospatial dysfunctions, European Journal of Neuroscience 16 (2002) 1810–1818.
- [126] W.T. Newsome, E.B. Paré, A selective impairment of motion perception following lesions of the middle temporal visual area (MT), The Journal of Neuroscience 8 (1988) 2201–2211.
- [127] J. O'Brien, J. Spencer, J. Atkinson, O. Braddick, J. Wattam-Bell, Form and motion coherence processing in dyspraxia: evidence of a global spatial processing deficit, Neuroreport 13 (2002) 1399–1402.
- [128] E.E. Parrish, D.E. Giaschi, C. Boden, R. Dougherty, The maturation of form and motion perception in school aged children, Vision Research 45 (2005) 827–837.

- [129] A. Pasupathy, C.E. Connor, Population coding of shape in area V4, Nature Neuroscience 5 (2002) 1332–1338.
- [130] E. Pellicano, L.Y. Gibson, Investigating the functional integrity of the dorsal visual pathway in autism and dyslexia, Neuropsychologia 46 (2008) 2593–2596.
- [131] E. Pellicano, L. Gibson, M. Maybery, K. Durkin, D.R. Badcock, Abnormal global processing along the dorsal visual pathway in autism: a possible mechanise for weak visuospatial coherence? Neuropsychologia 43 (2005) 1044–1053.
- [132] E. Pellicano, L. Jeffery, D. Burr, G. Rhodes, Abnormal adaptive face-coding mechanisms in children with autism spectrum disorder, Current Biology 17 (2007) 1508–1512.
- [133] S. Pitzalis, C. Galletti, R.S. Huang, F. Patira, G. Committeri, G. Galati, et al., Widefield retinotopy defines human cortical visual area V6, Journal of Neuroscience 26 (2006) 7962–7973.
- [134] M. Porporino, D.I. Shore, G. Iarocci, J.A. Burack, A developmental change in selective attention and global form perception, International Journal of Behavioral Development 28 (2004) 358–364.
- [135] H.A. Quigley, G.R. Dunkelberger, W.R. Green, Chronic human glaucoma causing selectively greater loss of large optic nerve fibers, Ophthalmology 95 (1988) 357–363.
- [136] F. Ramus, Developmental dyslexia: specific phonological deficit or general sensorimotor dysfunction? Current Opinion in Neurobiology 13 (2003) 212–218.
- [137] J.E. Raymond, R. Sorenson, Visual motion perception in children with dyslexia: normal detection but abnormal integration, Visual Cognition 5 (1998) 389-404.
- [138] J.E. Reiss, J.E. Hoffman, B. Landau, Motion processing specialisation in Williams syndrome, Vision Research 45 (2005) 3379–3390.
- [139] A. Reiss, M.A. Eckert, F.E. Rose, A. Karchemskiy, S. Kesler, M. Chang, M.F. Reynolds, H. Kwon, A. Galaburda, An experiment of nature: brain anatomy parallels cognition and behaviour in Williams syndrome, Journal of Neuroscience 24 (2004) 5009–5015.
- [140] N.J. Rinehart, J.L. Bradshaw, A.V. Brereton, B.J. Tonge, Movement preparation in high-functioning autism and Asperger disorder: a serial choice reaction time task involving motor reprogramming, Journal of Autism and Developmental Disorders 31 (2001) 79–88.
- [141] N.W. Roach, V.T. Edwards, J.H. Hogben, The tale is in the tail: an alternative hypothesis for psychophysical performance variability in dyslexia, Perception 33 (2004) 817–830, p. 1.
- [142] J. Ross, D.R. Badcock, A. Hayes, Coherent global motion in the absence of coherent velocity signals, Current Biology 10 (2000) 679–682.
- [143] Y.B. Saalmann, I.N. Pigarev, T.R. Vidyasagar, Neural mechanisms of visual attention: how top-down feedback highlights relevant locations, Science 316 (2007) 1612–1615.
- [144] F.J. Sanchez-Marin, J.A. Padilla-Medina, A psychophysical test of the visual pathway of children with autism, Journal of Autism & Developmental Disorders 38 (2008) 1270–1277.
- [145] A.J. Schofield, What does second-order vision see in an image? Perception 29 (2000) 1071-1086.
- [146] H. Sigmundsson, P. Hansen, J.B. Talcott, Do 'clumsy' children have visual deficits? Behavioural Brain Research 139 (2003) 123–129.
- [147] B.C. Skottun, The magnocellular deficit theory of dyslexia: the evidence from contrast sensitivity, Vision Research 40 (2000) 111–127.
- [148] B.C. Skottun, J. Skoyles, Attention, dyslexia, and the line-motion illusion, Ophthalmology and Vision Science 83 (2006) 843–849.
- [149] B.C. Skottun, J. Skoyles, Dyslexia direction selectivity and magnocellular sensitivity, Vision Research 47 (2007) 1974–1975.
- [150] W.L. Slaghuis, W.J. Lovegrove, Flicker masking of spatial frequency dependent visible persistence and specific reading disability, Perception 13 (1984) 527–534.
- [151] W. Slaghuis, J. Ryan, Spatio-temporal contrast sensitivity, coherent motion, and visible persistence in developmental dyslexia, Vision Research 39 (1999) 651–668.
- [152] R.J. Snowden, O.J. Braddick, The combination of motion signals over time, Vision Research 29 (1989) 1621–1630.
- [153] J. Spencer, J. O'Brien, Visual form processing deficits in autism, Perception 35 (2006) 1047–1055.
- [154] J. Spencer, J. O'Brien, K. Riggs, O. Braddick, J. Atkinson, J. Wattam-Bell, Motion processing in autism: evidence for a dorsal stream deficiency, Cognitive Neuroscience and Neuropsychology 11 (2000) 2765–2767.

- [155] A.J. Sperling, Z. Lu, F.R. Manis, M.S. Seidenberg, Selective magnocellular deficits in dyslexia: a "phantom contour" study, Neuropsychologia 41 (2003) 1422–1429.
- [156] P.G.D. Spry, C.A. Johnson, A.M. McKendrick, A. Turpin, Measurement error of visual field tests in glaucoma, British Journal of Opthalmology 87 (2003) 107–112.
- [157] P. Sumner, E.J. Anderson, R. Sylvester, J. Haynes, G. Rees, Combined orientation and colour information in human V1 for both L-M and S-cone chromatic axes, Neuroimage 39 (2007) 814–824.
- [158] Y. Takarae, N.J. Minshew, B. Luna, J.A. Sweeney, Oculomotor abnormalities parallel cerebellar histopathology in autism, Journal of Neurology, Neurosurgery & Psychiatry 75 (2004) 1359–1361.
- [159] J.B. Talcott, P.C. Hansen, E.L. Assoku, J.F. Stein, Visual motion sensitivity in dyslexia: evidence for temporal energy integration deficits, Neuropsychologia 38 (1998) 935–943.
- [160] T. Tanskanen, J. Saarinen, L. Parkkonen, From local to global: cortical dynamics of contour integration, Journal of Vision 8 (2008) 1–12.
- [161] D.Y. Teller, Locus questions in visual science, in: C.S. Harris (Ed.), Visual Coding and Adaptability, Lawrence Erlbaum Associates, New Jersey, 1980.
- [162] B. Treutwein, Adaptive psychophysical procedures, Vision Research 35 (1995) 2503–2522.
- [163] P.U. Tse, M.A. Smith, M. Augath, T. Trinath, N.K. Logothetis, J.A. Movshon, Using Glass patterns and fMRI to identify areas that process global form in macaque visual cortex, Journal of Vision 2 (2002) 285a.
- [164] S. Tsermentseli, J. O'Brien, J. Spencer, Comparison of form and motion coherence processing in autistic spectrum disorders and dyslexia, Journal of Autism & Developmental Disorders 38 (2008) 1201–1210.
- [165] L.G. Ungerlieder, M. Mishkin, Two cortical visual systems, in: D.J. Ingle, M.A. Goodale, R.J.W. Mansfield (Eds.), Analysis of Visual Behavior, MIT Press, Cambridge, MA, 1982, pp. 549–586.
- [166] D.C. Van Essen, J.H.R. Maunsell, Hierarchical organisation and functional streams in the visual cortex, Trends in Neuroscience 6 (1983) 370–375.
- [167] M.W.G. Vandenbroucke, H.S. Scholte, H. van Engeland, V.A.F. Lamme, C. Kemner, A neural substrate for atypical low-level visual processing in autism spectrum disorder, Brain 131 (2008) 1013–1024.
- [168] T.R. Vidyasagar, A neuronal model of attentional spotlight: parietal guiding the temporal, Brain Research Review 30 (1999) 66–76.
- [169] T.R. Vidyasagar, Neural underpinnings of dyslexia as a disorder of visuospatial attention, Clinical and Experimental Optometry 87 (2004) 4–10.
- [170] T.R. Vidyasagar, Attentional gating in primary visual cortex: a physiological basis for dyslexia, Perception 34 (2005) 903–911.
- [171] R. von der Heydt, E. Peterhans, G. Baumgartner, Illusory contours and cortical neuron responses, Science 224 (1984) 1260–1263.
- [172] W.H. Warren, B.A. Kay, W.D. Zosh, A. Duchon, S. Sahuc, Optic flow is used to control human walking, Nature Neuroscience 4 (2001) 213–216.
- [173] S. White, U. Frith, E. Milne, S. Rosen, J. Swettenham, F. Ramus, A double dissociation between sensorimotor impairments and reading disability: a comparison of autistic and dyslexic children, Cognitive Neuropsychology 23 (2006) 748–761.
- [174] D. Whitney, A. Ellison, N.J. Rice, D. Arnold, M.A. Goodale, V. Walsh, D. Milner, Visually guided reaching depends on motion area MT+, Cerebral Cortex 17 (2007) 2644–2649.
- [175] WHO, ICD-10: International Statistical Classification of Diseases and Health Related Problems, World Health Organisation, Geneva, 2005.
- [176] F.A. Wichmann, J. Hill, The psychometric function: II. Bootstrap-based confidence intervals and sampling, Perception and Psychophysics 63 (2001) 1314–1329.
- [177] F. Wilkinson, H. Wilson, C. Habak, Detection and recognition of radial frequency patterns, Vision Research 38 (1998) 3555–3568.
- [178] M.J. Williams, G.W. Stuart, A. Castles, K.I. McAnally, Contrast sensitivity in subgroups of developemtnal dyslexia, Vision Research 43 (2003) 467–477.
- [179] S.J. Williamson, L. Kaufman, D. Brenner, Latency of the neuromagnetic response of the human visual cortex, Vision Research 18 (1978) 107–110.
- [180] H. Wilson, F. Wilkinson, Detection of global structure in Glass patterns: implications for form vision, Vision Research 38 (1998) 2933–2947.
- [181] H.R. Wilson, V.P. Ferrera, C. Yo, A psychophysically motivated model for twodimensional motion perception, Visual Neuroscience 9 (1992) 79–97.
- [182] S. Zeki, Functional specialization in the visual cortex of the rhesus monkey, Nature 274 (1978) 423–428.
- [183] S. Zeki, S. Shipp, The functional logic of cortical connections, Nature 335 (1988) 311–317.